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  A MESSAGE FROM THE PRESIDENT                                                                 Lou Grimshaw                    

The Frontenac Heritage Foundation  was erroneously referred to  as the Frontenac Heritage Society in the September issue of Limelight, for which we 
apologize.  Editor 

                                Next  KHS Meeting   
Wednesday, October 19,  2016    7:30 pm                             

Seniors Centre       56 Francis St 

      Lt Col Arthur Jordan  - Hill 70 Memorial Project 
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On Monday, October 17, 2016  The Frontenac Heritage Foundation is holding its annual AWARDS CEREMONY at the Renais-
sance Centre, 285 Queen Street.  Doors open at 6:30 p.m. with presentations at 7 p.m. 

The Kingston Branch of the Ontario Genealogical Society will meet at the Kingston Seniors Centre, 56 Francis St., Satur-
day, October 15 10 a.m. - Deb McAuslan, their Secretary, will speak on "Palatines - Refugees From Another Time". Visitors 
welcome.  Further details at www.ogs.on.ca/kingston  

 We are now thoroughly into the new season. Council is busy, committees are meeting 

and we had a well-attended general meeting on 21 September to hear a paper presented 

by Marcus Letourneau. 

Our next monthly general meeting will be on Wednesday 19 October.  Our speaker will 

be Lt Col Arthur Jordan who will discuss the Hill 70 Memorial Project.  Although na-

tional in scope, the organization of this project is centred in Kingston and several mem-

bers of the KHS are involved.  

The Battle of Hill 70 saw an outnumbered Canadian Army Corps seize a critical point 

on the German defensive line in August of 1917. The Corps captured the ridge and suc-

ceeded in defending it against a series of enemy counter-attacks. There were over 8,000 

Canadian casualities.  Six Victoria Crosses were awarded. Although on a par with the 

earlier action at Vimy Ridge, the battle of Hill 70, conducted primarily by Canadian 

troops and under sole Canadian command, is not recognized formally as a significant 

event in Canadian history. The purpose of the Project is to recognize the accomplish-

ment and the national significance of the Canadian victory at Hill 70 on the occasion of the 100th anniversary in 

August 2017. 

You won’t want to miss this one, so come out come out to the Seniors Centre on 19 October. 

http://www.ogs.on.ca/kingston
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NEW MEMBERS ARE ALWAYS WELCOME!   

Membership includes an invitation to attend   
monthly meetings; nine issues of  Limelight, de-
livered electronically or in hardcopy; and a copy 
of Historic Kingston, the KHS annual journal con-
taining the substance of the papers delivered at 
the monthly meetings. 
Membership also includes free admission to the 
Murney Tower, Kingston’s  oldest museum, and 
a discount at some of our sponsors’ places of 
business. 
Sponsors receive monthly advertising in Lime-
light and, it is hoped, the patronage of  KHS 
members. 
If you are interested in  the advantages of being 
a sponsor,  please speak to the president or to 
the membership chair.                      
MEMBERSHIP RATES 
$50   Individual                             $60   Family 
$60   Institutional                         $25   Student    
$300 Sponsor   
 
     

The Kingston Historical Society 
gratefully acknowledges the 
financial support of the Ministry 
of Tourism, Culture and Sport. 

 
KHS MEETINGS take place at 7:30 pm on the third Wednesday of the 
month, September to May, except in December, when the meeting takes 
the form of an awards ceremony and gala, and is held at a different time 
and location. Until further notice, meetings will be at the Seniors Centre, 
56 Francis Street.  
At regular meetings refreshments are available; a small donation is ap-
preciated.  
Two annual events are held celebrating Canada’s First Prime Minister, 
Sir John A. Macdonald (1815—1891): a formal dinner on the Saturday 
closest to January 11th honouring his birth, and a service on June 6th at 
the Cataraqui Cemetery National Historic Site commemorating his death.  





Five years ago, I saw an advertisement in Kingston This Week asking for people to volunteer as tour guides at City Hall. For the past five 

summers, every Wednesday afternoon, I have had the distinct pleasure of taking visitors from around the world on what amounts to a trip 

back in time while visiting Kingston’s gem. 

I begin the tour by introducing myself and welcoming guests in the three languages of the cultures chiefly responsible for the creation of 

the city of Kingston….Mohawk, French and English. We then begin the tour at the new Heritage Resource Centre, and it is there that we 

initiate our travel back in time to a geological era many thousands of years in the past. Moving ahead, we see the area as it  existed when 

First Peoples came here, followed by the French in the 1600s, the British in the 1700s, and on up to more recent times when excavations 

revealed a plethora of items from the nineteenth century.  I point out the arrival of the first Loyalists who established King’s Town, and 

who went on to build a thriving community and who, in 1801, established the market. Time moves on as we learn about the disastrous fire 

which, in fact, led to the creation of the new Town Hall and the market. 

I invite visitors to imagine peering through the windows in both the John Counter and Sir John A. Macdonald rooms in 1844 as they 

watch people walking a gravel path (on the same level as Ontario Street) to the market, and  I explain that the entrance which we use to-

day did not exist in 1844. Indeed, these “rooms” were the site of the actual entrances in 1844. 

We progress up the stairs and enter Town Hall (1844) but which we now call Memorial Hall (1921). Time travellers can jump back and 

forth at will, you know!!!! The stunning stained glass windows parachute visitors back to the First World War, at a time when Canada was 

moving from being a dominion to a fully independent country. 

Crossing the bridge which connects Memorial Hall to Ontario Hall, we move forward in time to the mid-nineteenth century when this part 

of the building was used to train women to become doctors, the first such college in Canada. 

At the end of Ontario Hall are the Council chambers, moved there in 1973, a part of much work done at City Hall for Kingston’s tercen-

tenary. It is here that Chinese visitors voice their disbelief that Council meetings are not carried out behind closed doors, and that the gen-

eral public is able to see and hear our elected representatives. It is here, too, that a brief lesson in Canadian history transports us first to 

1812, and then to the 1830’s to explain the significance of the Rideau Canal and Fort Henry. Often, some of our American neighbours 

express that they did not know that they had invaded Canada. Others are adamant that the US won the war and are dismayed to hear other-

wise. The Shoal Tower moves us to 1845 and the Oregon Crisis, and the 

intention of the US to invade Canada once again. Again, news to some 

Americans. Our European visitors are intrigued by this part of Canadian and 

American history. 

Ascending to the other floors, we move back to 1844 and then gaze out at 

the new skating rink constructed in the 21st century. However, I encourage 

visitors to imagine looking out these same windows in the mid-1800s when 

they would see many of the stone and brick buildings we see today.  I ask 

them to imagine standing in this area in 1758 when the British gathered here 

to fire on Fort Frontenac; in 1812 when citizens were warned of an impend-

ing American attack; in 1865 when fire destroyed a large portion of the mar-

ket wing, including the clock tower, and finally in 1867 when Kingstonians 

celebrated the creation of the Dominion of Canada. 

As we move to the new clock tower, we are transported to 1908 when anoth-

er fire destroyed that clock.  

From here we descend by 21st century travel, i.e. the elevator, to the base-

ment where we finish our tour by visiting the Royal Way and then the lock-

up area. Here we are greeted first by the exhibit installed in 2015, before 

entering the holding cells where we jump back to the early days of City Hall.  

Visitors never cease to be amazed at the harshness of that time, especially when dealing with children who, like their adult counterparts, 

could see themselves spending time in one of the dark, dank holding cells. 

The tour finishes as we travel up in the building to the entrance, and forward in 

time to present- day Kingston. 

While visitors are always treated to a rich history by guides, we too benefit from 

their stories and knowledge. One woman who worked as a textile museum cura-

tor gave her explanation as to why Sir John A. Macdonald’s desk had synthetic 

leather for its top, the first such desktop in the world. On another occasion, a 

military historian from Washington, DC, informed us of the last time the Ameri-

cans thought of attacking Kingston, and why they decided against such an attack. 

“There is enough firepower in Kingston to sink the entire US fleet. We will nev-

er take Kingston”. 

Kingston City Hall is an architectural and historic gem of which all Kingstonians 

should be very proud. I certainly am, and I take great delight in guiding visitors 

as they move through the building, and back and forth in time. Speaking of time, 

if you have not already done so, I encourage you to take the time to participate in 

a guided tour of City Hall. You will not be disappointed. 

 

    I AM A TIME TRAVELLER                                                                                                   By Don Richardson 

     Don greets  visitors from the Philippines and Singapore.   

Don with tour-guides-in-training. 



This year Murney Tower branched out beyond its role as a museum and welcomed other community groups to utilize 

the tower space, helping to increase visitation and interest in the tower.  

Improbable Escapes began running its escape room game at the beginning of the season. In this game  players are locked into the bot-

tom floor and must solve clues to get to the top level and defend the tower.   

The Cellar Door project is a community theatre group that used the tower space for a play this summer. From July 26 to August 13, 

Murney Tower played host to Stubborn Stone, a play written by Kyle Holleran. The piece presents Salem Bland, a minister in Kingston 

in the nineteenth-century, who used the Tower as a place for reflection and escape. In the play, Rev. Bland explains to two Queen’s stu-

dents the importance of the preservation of history.    

The staff have promoted the tower through social media. Facebook and Twitter were the main networks, but Instagram  and Snapchat 

were also used. Partnership  with Improbable Escapes and Cellar Door have helped boost social media coverage. Cellar Door  men-

tioned the Tower every day on Twitter when the play was running.    

Total attendance this season was 9156. This is an increase from last year of 3638. One reason for this was undoubtedly  the K-Pass, an 

initiative run by the city this year.  With this pass came free admission to many attractions in Kingston. It brought  people into the Mur-

ney Tower who would possibly not have come otherwise.  There were visitors  from many countries.  There were eleven booked group 

tours from schools and camps.   

Murney Tower  

   Mounted Unit Cst. Deb Wicklam  is pictured on Murney. 

 The KHS was delighted to find out at the end of the season that 
the newest equine member of the KPD will be named 
"Murney".  In conjunction with the KPD, the museum intends to 
make Murney our mascot, and plan some events for next year 
which will illustrate that relationship.   

Murney Tower museum was lucky to have another great team this 

year. A warm thank you is also owed to  volunteers, Robyn Currie 

and Hannah Watson.  

MTM 2016 interpreters Johanna Strong, left, Tim Romyn, 4th, 
and chief interpreter Sheila Williams, 6th,  seen with Paul Mills,  
5th, former interpreter and friends. 

                                                      Book Sale! 
 
The City of Kingston Portrait Collection by Marjorie Simmons.  Published by the Kingston His-
torical Society, 2006, Paperback, 160 pages.  

 
 
This publication provides a local history about a unique Canadian art collection which includes framed 
oil portraits of 65 former Mayors and other officials of the City of Kingston.  The book includes photo-
graphic portrait-views and historical sketches of the portrait subjects.   
 
Sale price until December 31, 2016: $10.00.  Regular price $30.00. There is no shipping charge ($8.00) 
if the book is picked up at the October 2016, November 2016, or January 2017 meetings of the Society.  

Orders can be sent by mail to the Kingston Historical Society, P.O. Box 54, Kingston ON K7L 4V6 or e-mail: king-

stonhs@gmail.com.  

mailto:kingstonhs@gmail.com
mailto:kingstonhs@gmail.com


Interpreters wore period dress on June 15th when the City of 

Kingston celebrated First Capital Day  and on June 18th, when 

the Murney Tower Museum participated in Doors Open King-

ston (with  560 visitors attending) and again on  Canada Day, 

this year celebrating the 149th anniversary of Confederation.    

Murney Tower is  very grateful to Eva Barns for making two 

wonderful new  costumes.  One will be available for guests to 

try on.  The second will be worn by an interpreter. A jacket  has 

also been acquired from Fort Henry for a male interpreter.   

The General Meeting of the KHS on 21 September was again 
well-attended with many members and guests turning out to 
listen to Dr Marcus Letourneau, the KHS Vice-President, dis-
cussing The Conservation Legacy of Ronald Way. 
Drawing from the documentary sources across the country, 
Marcus emphasized the need to understand and appreciate 
the documentary record and his essay on Way was his con-
tribution. Way became one of the few Canadian experts in 
his day on the restoration of historic sites and living history.  
Marcus traced his life and work from the 1930s through the 
1940s and 1950s from his early association with the KHS and 
Murney Tower through the restoration of Fort Henry, crea-
tion of the Fort Henry Guard, the development of the St. 
Lawrence Parks Commission, and Upper Canada Village, 
through the restoration of Fortress Louisbourg.  Marcus ar-
gued that Way’s contributions were profound and that he 
was indeed “the father of historical restoration in Canada”. 
 
We are still looking for interesting speakers and papers for 
the spring 2017 season.  Anyone with a suggestion please 
speak to the President with full contact details for the pro-
spective speaker. 
 
Upcoming Papers: 
19 October: Lt Col Arthur Jordan - “The Hill 70 Memorial Pro-
ject” 
16 November: Thomas Sylvester - “My Perspective on the 
Oldest Kingston House” 

Speaker’s Corner        
By Lou Grimshaw                   

Johanna Strong  and Sheila Williams 



 

Working for the Canadian Justice System in Kingston  (continued from September Issue)            by Betty Warder     

 

 

 

A week after I left the Penitentiary Service I had applied  and was accepted for a position with the Ontario Division 

of the National Parole Board,  and was involved in getting a new office up and running. 

When an inmate reaches his or her Statutory Release date,  then release is Mandatory and not a Board decision. The 

NPB’s role  is defined by the Parole Act which lays out the regulations regarding decisions about other types of re-

lease.  

Under the new system,  with an office of the NPB in every province in Canada, it became possible for every inmate 

wishing to apply for some form of release to have an interview with Board Members  - the number varying with re-

spect to the type and seriousness of the offence. The inmate and his or her lawyer, if a lawyer is requested, would be 

given a package with all of  the  information the Board would be reviewing. 

The  Penitentiary  provides the room in which  the hearings are held,  and a secretary if required, although most of 

the time there would be adequate NPB staff in attendance.   

Each inmate has a Classification Officer who, when a release application is to be made,   reviews all the file infor-

mation and works to create a programme that will fit the inmate to be successful should release be granted.  A pro-

gramme would most likely involve reports from the psychologist if there are signs of an inability to control anger,   

a psychiatrist if there are mental issues, and would certainly include input from the inmate's work supervisor,  and 

from  the school  department should the inmate be hoping to obtain high school equivalence. As well as collecting 

these reports the Classification Officer would write a personal report and make a recommendation of a supportive 

nature, or otherwise. A plan is made  by the classification officer  along with the  prison staff, identifying a suitable 

place for the parolee to live (in many cases a half-way house) and the parole officer to be assigned. Of course there 

is liaison with the parole service as they will be receiving the parolee, but the majority of the programme planning  

is done in house.  The main objective is to assist the inmate to live an offence-free future.  

During the interview the Board Members are assessing the inmate as well as the records. 

At the end of the review the applicant receives, in writing,  the recommendation of the Board to allow or deny pa-

role, and the reasons supporting its decision. The applicant  is free to make public the results of the review, through 

his advocate or on his own. 

It would be remiss of me not to mention the efforts by many people that resulted in the amending of the Privacy Act 

allowing Victims and/or their families to attend hearings and provide a Victim Impact Statement - written or spoken, 

whichever they preferred.  That VIS would then become part of the documentation reviewed at the hearing.  A 

member of the Parole Board Staff would meet with the Victim and/ or their family prior to the hearing and outline 

the process. It was often the case that a post-hearing meeting would be needed for purposes of clarification,  as there 

is often so much emotion involved. 

I hope that this article has provided the reader with some clarification with respect to the CJS from the perspective 

of a person who lived it for thirty-four years and who would not, incidentally, have spent her time anywhere else. 

Celebrate  Sir  John  A. 

with a  

John A. Macdonald 

commemorative coin 

-1815 – 2015- 

 

On Sale – Ten Dollars 

from the Kingston Visitor Centre or Peter Ginn 613 547-4360 

A Community Project of the Kingston Historical Society 

 



Sir John A. Macdonald 17th Annual Birthday Celebration 

 

 

 

The guest speaker for this year’s SJA Birthday Dinner is our Mayor, Mr. Bryan 

Paterson. Our event will be held on Saturday, January 14, 2017. Mayor Paterson will 

be speaking about SJA’s early years…”Sir John A. as an alderman and local politician 

before he became Prime Minister.” 

The dinner will take place at the Senior Staff Mess at the Royal Military College. We 

would ask that you gather in the mess at 6:00 pm with the dinner commencing at 7:00 

pm. 

Please share this date with KHS members and friends. 

The registration form will be in next month’s edition of Limelight. In the meantime, 

if you have any questions, please contact Anne Richardson at: richanne@hotmail.ca 


